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Tonks History in CFA—Introduction 
Linda Martino 

The goal of this series of Tonkinese history articles is to show 

the journey Tonkinese have taken from opposition to 

acceptance and respect, and to honor the hard work and 

determination of those who were instrumental in the 

Tonkinese success. The purpose of this history is not to point 

fingers at those who opposed us, as many of them are the 

fairest judges in the ring today. The journey of Tonkinese 

illustrates CFA’s difficulties deciding What is a Breed. I want to 

show the journey not only within our breed but also within CFA 

itself as it legitimately grappled with defining breeds.  

The introduction (and a few other spots) expresses my personal 

observations in an effort to give some context, but 95% of this 

history will be told in first person Aqua Eye articles and CFA 

Board minutes, so you can view the events through people 

speaking at the time it occurred – rather than people 

expressing their view of events decades later. This is a series of 

12-13 articles.  

There is no question that Tonkinese were not well received by 

some, and it was difficult to gain acceptance into 

Championship. Even after we achieved Championship status for 

our mink Tonkinese, many judges did not like them in the ring. 

Multiple times I’ve seen judges pass their final list to their clerk 

before they judged the Tonkinese. They knew they would 

never final a Tonkinese. But why was there so much opposition 

to Tonkinese? CFA finds it easier to deal with new breeds 

developed around a genetic mutation that is a physical, easily 

identifiable trait. Examples are Scottish Fold, American Curl, 

Devon Rex, and Cornish Rex. CFA has difficulty dealing with 

adding new coat colors, patterns, or length. Examples are: 

Persian vs. Exotics; Siamese vs. Orientals vs. Colorpoints; 

Burmese vs. Malayans.  

Tonkinese had two items against them. The first is its 

conformation. The only two allowable out crosses for 

Tonkinese were Siamese and Burmese, and the conformation 

was defined as moderate, and was meant to be in between 

those two breeds. Many of the mutation new breeds such as 

Devon Rex used multiple breeds in their development, but did 

not look closely like any of the breeds used in its development. 

Tonkinese, on the other hand, came in the same base colors as 

Siamese and Burmese, and were much more similar in 

conformation. Tonkinese lovers saw a beautiful and distinctive 

breed, but many others saw them as pet quality Siamese or pet 

quality Burmese and not a “real breed.” Also Burmese and 

Siamese breeders worried that pet buyers would be confused, 

and they would lose pet sales to Tonkinese. The Tonkinese 

breed was hard to judge. I have heard many judges say 

Tonkinese are one of the hardest breeds to judge, because they 

are moderate and not extreme. Extremes are much easier to 

judge.  

The second issue is the genetics of the mink coat pattern and 

the aqua eyes. Genetics of the mink coat pattern was not 

understood in the 60s and 70s. Most color/coat pattern 

genetics in the cat world are dominant/recessive and easy to 

understand. You have A or B. But the mink coat pattern is 

called co-dominant such that there are 3 options. When you 

mix the Siamese coat pattern (A) and Burmese coat pattern (B) 

you get a third pattern AB. Then when you breed an AB to an 

AB you get As, Bs, and ABs. You can never eliminate the As and 

the Bs and Tonkinese will always have all 3 coat patterns. 

Margaret Conway in Canada in the 60s, thought that she would 

get all Minks from a Mink to Mink breeding. Even in the late 

70s when registration in CFA started, most Tonkinese breeders 

(and most in CFA as a whole) did not understand the genetics. 

A Siamese breeder, Catherine Rokaw, started to also breed 

Tonkinese. She started educating everyone and wrote many 

articles about genetics, but the confusion hindered acceptance. 

This co-dominance confusion, with its resulting three coat 

patterns, led many at the time to complain that Tonkinese do 

not “breed true.”  

Coming in January 2016 Aqua Eye: Showing in Miscellaneous, 

early standard, two Tonkinese clubs…..  

Aqua Eye August 1979 
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Prior to October 1978 Tonkinese in other associations 

1971  Canadian Cat Association (CCA) accepts Tonkinese in Championship Class 

1972  Independent Cat Federation (ICF) accepts Tonkinese 

1976  Cat Fanciers Federation (CFF) accepts Tonkinese in Championship class.  The Tonkinese Breed Club (TBC) is the 

breed club for Tonkinese in CFF 

Timeline of Key Tonkinese Events in CFA  

1945 Jun CFA Board voted to bar Siamese/Burmese hybrids from being shown in Championship 

? Tonkinese shown as HHPs in CFA 

1977 Oct Registration denied for Tonkinese 

1978 Oct  Registration accepted for Tonkinese. Committee formed to establish Rules Governing Acceptance and 

Advancement of New Breeds and Colors. Tonkinese Breed Council formed. 

1979 Feb  CFA Board adopted 5 Year Rule within Rules For New Breeds and Colors. Effective May 1, 1979 

 Tonkinese shown as Miscellaneous 

1979 Jun  The Tonkinese Breed Association (TBA) was formed to focus on gaining Championship status in CFA 

1979 Oct 2 clubs in CFA. Tonkinese breeders inquired about Provisional Status and indicated they felt the 5 year rule should 

not apply. Refused for board agenda item. 

1980 Feb Accepted outcrossing to Malayans, acceptance addition of Platinum color. Hybrid status raised again. 5 year rule 

discussed again. 

1980 Oct Breed Council disbanded based on 5 year rule. Tonkinese Breed Club removes itself. 

1981 Oct Accepted for Provisional Status effective May 1 1982.  

1983 Feb Requested Championship Status. Failed. 

1984 Feb  Requested Championship Status.  Passed. Effective May 1. 1984 

1991 Feb Honey Minks moved from Championship to AOV status due to low numbers. Fawns failed to be added to AOV. 

1994 Feb  Requested Championship Status. Passed by one vote. Effective May 1, 1984 

Timeline 
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CFA Board Minutes Oct 1977  

Request the ability to register Tonks. Failed. Note eye color. 

CFA Board Minutes Oct 1978  

Registration accepted for Tonkinese. Committee formed to create 
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Tonkinese Breed Association Founded 

First TBA Logo 

Prior to TBA’s formation, the Tonkinese Breed Club (TBC) already existed and was active in the Cat Fanciers Federation. 

TBA was formed after Tonkinese were accepted for registration in CFA to focus on gaining Championship in CFA.  
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Pet Owners have always been important to TBA as indicated in the first issue.  

Aqua Eye October 1980 

The bumper stickers were followed by t-shits with the 

same slogan and again two years later. There have 

been a number of times Tonkinese merchandise was 

offered.  
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This TBA membership list is dated one month before the first Aqua Eye was published. TBA’s membership 

expanded rapidly after Aqua Eyes were published and TBA became more visible. More Tonkinese Breed Club 

(TBC) members joined TBA in addition to TBC as well as many pet owners.  

Mary Swanson is the only original member from this list who is still a TBA member.  
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Showing in Miscellaneous Class         Auqa Eye Sep 1979 

 

Tonks History in CFA—Miscellaneous 
Linda Martino 
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Aqua Eye July 1979  

 

 

CFA Board Minutes Oct 1979 

Tonkinese Breed Club and Tonkinese Breed Association 

The Tonkinese Breed Club existed for several years and gained acceptance for Tonks in other associations prior to CFA.  TBC 

requested Tonk registration in CFA.  But Joan Bernstein felt TBC was not aggressive enough towards gaining CFA acceptance and 

she started TBA in the summer of 1979 to focus solely on CFA.  The first TBA roster in the last issue reflects many TBC members 

had not joined TBA before the first Aqua Eye.  But soon after the first Aqua Eye many TBC members became members of both 

clubs.  Having two clubs representing Tonks caused some confusion for the CFA board and the following gives the history of how 

the clubs moved forward.  
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Aqua Eye Oct 1979 

Aqua Eye Dec 1979 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Aqua Eye Mar 1980 Note  size of TBA 

CFA Board Minutes Oct 1980 

The Tonkinese Breed Club withdraws from CFA 

involvement.  TBC gives out awards for CFF, TICA, and 

CCA but not CFA.  TBA handles CFA awards.  After 

fading a bit, in the mid 80s, TBC tried again to be 

more active.  Many people were in both clubs (see 

election) but people just did not seem to have 

enough time to support two clubs.  I found no official 

effort to merge the CFA club (TBA) with the 

everything else club (TBC).  I do not know when TBC 

ceased to exist but probably by mid to late 80s. 
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Tonkinese Standard Oct 1979 
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Standard Comparison  Aqua Eye July 1979 
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Aqua Eye Aug 1979 

Rules Governing Acceptance and 

Advancement of New Breeds & Colors  

May 1979 

Aqua Eye Oct 1979 

 

Road to Provisional and the 5 Year Rule 

The path for Tonkinese from Registration in 1978 to full 

Championship acceptance in 1984 is actually the history of 

CFA’s struggle to decide on criteria to accept new breeds and 

later, conceptually, “What is a Breed”. There was no timeline 

or specific criteria for accepting new breeds when Tonkinese 

gained Registration status. Due to the significant opposition to 

the breed, a CFA committee was formed to create the “Rules 

Governing Acceptance and Advancement of New Breeds and 

Colors” which resulted in the famous 5 Year Rule which went 

into effect the following year May 1 1979. They then applied it 

retroactive to Tonkinese. The anger early Tonk breeders felt 

about this rule being created and made retroactive to stop 

Tonkinese is legitimate. But the need for such rules was also 

legitimate as evidenced by the rules still existing today in a 

more advanced form.   

The other item being addressed through the CFA Board at that 

time, were the colors. As the Tonk breeders struggled to 

define the color genetics behind the Honey color (and failed to 

define it at that time), they realized the Platinum color should 

have been included. They bred the first Platinum Tonks in 1979 

and proceeded to ask they be accepted. 



 

 

The Aqua Eye     April 2017 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 
 Aqua Eye October 1979 

CFA Board Minutes Feb 1980 

 Acceptance of Mayalans (Burmese non-sable color) 

as out-crosses , Tonkinese Platinum Color. Tonkinese 

Hybrid status. 
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  Aqua Eye Mar 1980 
 

Unfortunately I clipped off the left margin when copying years ago. I think you can still read it though. 
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Unfortunately I clipped off the left margin when copying years ago. I think you can still read it though. 
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CFA Board Oct 1981  

 

 

Provisional Achieved! 
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Aqua Eye Nov 1980 
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Road to Championship 1982-1983 

 

 

 

 

1st TBA 

Show 

Aug 30 

1981 

TBA will produce four shows while in Provisional, before they reach Championship. Has any other breed sponsored 

so many shows before they were accepted to compete for points and titles? Here is the first TBA show.  
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CFA Board—Oct 1982 

 

 

 

 

Aqua Eye 

Dec 1982 

The Siamese and Burmese objected to Tonkinese 

acceptance into Championship. This attitude on the 

Siamese part continued long after 1982. The Siamese did 

it again when we asked to add Points and Solid to 

Championship in 2002 with an absurd argument about 

Tonkinese points reverting to Siamese.  
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Aqua Eye—Apr 1983 
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2nd TBA Show August 28-29 1982 
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CFA Board—Oct 1983 

 

 

 

The minutes list a large number of indivual changes for the 

standard. They passed the breed countil by varying amounts 

but only 7 of the 17 members voted. 
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Aqua Eye Feb 1983 
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3rd TBA Show August 13-14 1983 
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CFA Board Feb 1984 

Championship Achieved! 

Voting Yes: Bradshaw, Dodds, Friend, Lee, 

Loomis, Everett, Park, Reach, Gebhardt, 

Swanson, Williams, Witbeck 

Although every board member who voted 

to pass us was important, one board 

member who changed her vote from 1983 

to 1984 was Nancy Dodds. She told me gave 

TBA advice after the last meeting, to only 

piut good cats in the ring—not every cat 

that was bred. Her advice on quality vs 

quantity evidently paid off with a big 

improvement in the judge’s evaluation 

report. And we won by one vote as 2/3rs 

were required. 
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Contact Lens Mar 1984 

 



 

 

The Aqua Eye     October 2017 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

The Aqua Eye     October 2017 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

4th TBA Show April 13-14 1984 

The 4th TBA show that was pre-championship. Tonkinese had been accepted for Championship,  but it would not go into 

effect until May 1, 1984. Hence this show, although after the vote, Tonkinese  were still Provisional status. 
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Tonkinese History Part 6 - 1984 to 1989  

The years from 1984-1989 - Transition Showing and Promoting 

• Tonkinese were accepted into Championship by the CFA Board by one vote after being turned down the previous year. The 
breed was not well accepted in the show ring by many judges. So the first few years of showing, we see a lot of hard-work to 
final and then grand cats. The bulk of the Aqua Eyes in these years contain information about shows and results.  

• In the first year of showing, no Tonk granded in Championship. The only Tonk to grand that year was GP Solano's Marina Del 
Sol of Risu. In season two, the top two Tonks in Championship not only granded, but were Regional Winners. It was still 
difficult. We achieved no National Winners in that period. 

• A very active area of work was promoting Tonkinese. In 1987, TBA members raised $2,500 for a professional display at 
Chicago Cats from which we got our TBA logo. In 1988 we also created a color 6 page fold-out brochure. That is the brochure 
with the cat paws and the box. I have plenty of extra brochures if anyone would like one. 

• Standard changes and CFA Board actions are all normal improvements to a standard for a newly accepted breed. 

 

For the Club itself - Transitions and a Tumultuous Time 

• The best way to describe the years 1984-1989 for the club itself was tumultuous. There was a lot of instability in terms of 
President and various board positions. After 5 years with one president (Joan Berstein - 1979 to 1984), the club had a major 
transition of officers and style of management and power.  From mid –1984 through 1987 there were 4 Presidents: Larry 
Rhinard, Elizabeth Saenz, Norma Roy (a few months), and Sybil Malenki.  There are numerous stories about that period of 
time so with one minor exception the following comes strictly from the published Contact Lenses so it’s not based on stories 
people have told me, but contemporaneous published material. 

• In 1984, after we received Championship status, TBA’s founder Joan Bernstein decided to take a less active role in TBA and 
pursue her ambitions to achieve a CFA national position. She stepped down as President and Aqua Eye Editor (Contact Lens 
Mar 1984).  She did take the post of TBA Secretary, so she remained a TBA Board member. 

• But a major problem arose in the summer of 1984 with transferring the Treasury from Joan’s daughter Lisa Rules (who was 
acting Treasurer), to the new Treasurer, Jane Barletta. Joan said she had made loans to various people for expenses which 
accounted for the Treasury size and they needed to be resolved. The checkbook did not get turned over until the following 
year and the repaying of funds by Joan was unresolved until 1990. In 1990, Joan asked CFA attorney Sy Howard  to negotiate 
an amount for Joan to repay the outstanding loans. The TBA Board accepted an agreed upon amount, which Joan repaid, and 
the TBA Board voted the matter closed so all parties could move on (Contact Lens May 1990 Minutes from TBA Meeting).   

• The new Board wanted the President to not have as much power and require more Board approval for actions. To achieve that, 
by June 1986 the club wrote and approved a new Constitution. The President now needed Board approval to make many 
decisions. The other objective was to encourage more sportsmanship conduct.  To achieve this, they created a Code of Ethics 
restricting breeders from disparaging other breeders’ practices. The Code of Ethics supports an Objective in our Constitution 
“To promote sportsmanship and friendship among cat fanciers. “  Although the Constitution and Code of Ethics had wide 
spread support, there were some dissenters. Joan Bernstein dropped out of the club around that time. In Mar 1988, Joan 
applied to rejoin the club, but she stated she would not abide by the new Code of Ethics, Constitution etc. The Board could 
not accept her membership given her stated refusal. (Contact Lens March 1988). To remove the Board having to get involved 
with arguing about people not supporting the Code of Ethics, they eventually added it to the club application and stated a 
signature on the application assumes acceptance of the Code of Ethics. So all club member were subject to formal complaints 
made to the TBA Board, if they chose to break the Code of Ethics.  Occasionally in the following years a club member has filed 
a formal complaint because another breeder disparaged them. The Code of Ethics has been useful in resolving breeder issues, 
fostering an environment of sportsmanship conduct amidst the background of people competing in the show ring, as well as 
in kitten sales. 
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• In Elizabeth Saenz’s Presidential term, she became a problem with severe 
behavior issues.  In 1988 there was a move to expel her. After the notice 
on the right she resigned in May from TBA citing her lawyer’s advice. 
(Contact Lens March 1988)  The details of her severe behavior issues 
were not included in the Contact Lens so the following detail is based on 
my direct knowledge. At least one incident rose to the level of criminal 
action hence her getting legal advice. But there were many incidents of 
severe behavior problems. Removing a President was not done lightly. 

 

We are a large club of typically around 200. The mid to late 80’s period was a 

period of upheaval and change. But it created the bedrock of how our club 

functions today. It produced three significant things. It established a strong 

TBA Board of 12 (which eventually grew to 14 as we added region 8 and then 

9) where decisions including budgets and  expenditures required the agreement of at least 7 (now 8) board members. Second it 

established more detailed rules for how we would do business such as elections as well as job responsibilities. The value of a 

clearly defined organization in such a large organization, became something we saw the value of. So over the years when we 

encountered new problems, we frequently added new procedures. And, lastly, the Code of Ethics may not eliminate the bickering 

among breeders, but it certainly reduced the verbal and written negative comments among breeders as our activity is inherently 

competitive and prone to such issues. 

  

 
  

 

 

Aqua Eye May 1984 
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Aqua Eye May 

1984 

 

 

 

 

 

Aqua Eye April 

1985 - Our First 

Grand 
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Flyer for TBA Show May 11/12 1985 

 

 

Aqua Eye June 1986 

There is a complete rewrite of the constitution. But the part that probably 

has the most lasting impact is the Code of Ethics.  

 

 

 

 

Color 6 page fold-out Brochure 1988 



 

 

The Aqua Eye     January 2018 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

The Aqua Eye     January 2018 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Aqua Eye 1986 Early Grands 
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Cats Chicago 

Note the logo created by professional Cameron Wolfe. It would be another year before I see 

the logo being used in the Aqua Eye, but from then until today it is the TBA logo. Love those 

whiskers. 
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Aqua Eye 1986 

Tonkinese History of Margaret Conroy 
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• We achieved our first National Winners (NW)s  and Distinguished Merit (DM)s 

• After only one TBA show during the post-Championship time, there is now a TBA show almost every year.  

• There was a refinement of the Constitution and Code of Ethics, but it was a smooth transition and normal club activity. 

• Regular standard changes but also the following more significant changes. 

 

• 1991 CFA Board Honey Mink was voted on by the Breed Council to be moved 

from Championship class back to non-competitive AOV (Any Other Variety) class. After 

passing Breed Council, it went to the CFA Board, where it was approved. 

• 1993 CFA Board Honey Mink was voted on by the Breed Council to be 

reinstated to Championship plus add Fawn to AOV. Neither passed Breed Council so 

neither was discussed or voted on by the CFA Board.  

Our registration numbers are 2600/2601 Blue, 2602/2603 Champagne, 2606/2607 Natural, and 

2608/2609 Platinum. The skipped numbers of  2604/2605 are for the Honey Mink. They were 

assigned alphabetically. When Honey Mink was moved from Championship back to AOV, it kept its 

registration numbers. But all three Fawn colors were never part of the standard  as well as Honey Point and Honey Solid so all five 

use the AOV Registration numbers 2698/2699. 

• 1993 CFA Board  Request for separate color classes in competition was passed. Next it was requested by the 

CFA Board that we add to the standard, color definitions for the 8 Point and Solid colors, which were not showable in 

Championship. No impact on showing. This was not typical of the process/order of adding new colors. Usually AOV 

(Any Other Variety) colors are not added to a standard until after acceptance into Championship.  It was many years 

later, when we asked to advance them to Championship,  we found the added  registration numbers had helped us 

track their statics. So many years later when we asked to advance them to Championship, we had a large body of 

data. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Tonkinese History Part 7 - 1990 to 1997  
First Big Wins + TBA Shows 

There were individual color descriptions 

on the ballot, but I have only included the 

final vote. It was approved to add  all the 

detailed color descriptions. 
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First National Winner 1990-1991 

GC, GP, NW, RW Honeypointe Uptown Girl 

1990-1991 CFA's 9th Best Cat in Premiership   

Br: R-B Honey, M. Mosshammer   

Ow: Rico & Barbara Honey 

First Grand Champion National Winner 1996-1997 

GC, NW, RW Torador's Antigone of Seaflower  

1996-7 14th Best Cat in Championship  

Br: Judith - Eric Thompson   

Ow: C - D Parker - J - E Thompson 

First Female DM 04-03-90 

CH Shotoku Mageia, DM (PMF)  

Br/Ow: Joan Bernstein & Lisa Rudes 

First Male DM 05-11-91 

CH Shanfoo's Maxwell Nathan, DM (NMM)  

Br: Norma & Sharon Roy - Ow: Sharon & Norma Roy 
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February 24-25 1990 Salem NH 

Show Manager Eileen Fusci, Floor Manager Larry Rhinard, Show Secretary Frank Yaccino 

 

 

 

 

 

TBA Show 1992 
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Tonkinese History Part 8 - 1998 to 2002  
Points & Solids in Championship, Lots of NWs 

Required number of generations in a pedigree 

In 2001 we changed our 5 generation pedigree requirement to 3 generations. 

Solid Pattern Name 

In 2000, the word Solid was removed from the color names of that pattern because the term was misleading. They are not solid—

they just have a weak amount of contrast. But because the Breed Council could not agree on an alternative term, they simply 

removed the term Solid from those color names. For example, we had Champagne Point, Champagne Mink, and Champagne. This 

made education descriptions hard to write and confusing. We had Points, Minks, and a group with “no name”. In 2002 when the 

pattern was added to competition, the competitive color class required a group title. It was short notice as no one had thought of 

that issue, so Scott gave them one of the names discussed before “Full Body”. That caused a lot of confusion because the name 

was not part of the actual color name like Point or Mink, but just used in the title of the competitive color class in the show 

catalogues, etc. Additionally cringe type jokes abounded about “Full Body”.  In 2004 the Breed Council could still not agree on an 

alternative term. The term Sepia was rejected by some in the breed council. So the word Solid was reinstated to the color names 

for that pattern. Now all other breeds in CFA use the term Sepia for this pattern, and only Tonkinese call them Solid – which they 

are not. 

Club Constitution/Procedures 

The club was maturing. Roger Robb as President organized a committee to redo the constitution. He also created for the first time  

formal policies such as Protest Policy and Expenditure Policy.  TBA is one of the largest clubs in CFA and having such well 

documented policies and procedures helps the club to run smoothly and fairly since we are a rule based club.  

84-85   85-86   86-87   87-89   88-89   89-90   90-91   91-92   92-93   93-94   94-95   95-96   96-97    97-98   98-99   99-00   00-01  

             1                                                       26th           1                    26th     26th    26th 

01-02   02-03   03-04   04-05   05-06   06-07   07-08   08-09   09-10   10-11   11-12   12-13   13-14    14-15   15-16   16-17  17-18   

        1           1           3           1           2            0           0          1            2           2           0           2           2           0           2            2           4 

 

In the 17 seasons from 1984-1985 to 2000-2001, Tonkinese had 2 National Winners. Tonkinese also had four 26th Best Cat in 

Championship in the last six years of this span. In the next 17 seasons, Tonkinese have had 25 National Winners.   

The two events that impacted Tonkinese success in the show ring, were changing how National/Regional Points were calculated 

(2001-2002) and the change to which Tonks could be shown in Championship, which doubled the number of our cats eligible to be 

shown (2002-2003). 

Number of National Winners over the Last 34 Years 

This chart shows the number of Tonk National Wins per season since Tonks first competed. 
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Calculation of maximum number of rings for 

National/Regional season  points 

A  major impact to seasonal awards calculation was a change to 

CFA Show Rules in 2001. To determine the national/regional 

season points for a cat, CFA only counts the top 100 rings for 

adults and 40 rings for kittens. If a cat gets points in more rings 

than the maximum number of rings used to determine its 

national/regional season points, the rings with lower points are 

“dropped” and not included.  But the method on how to drop 

rings was changed effective in the 2001/2002 show season.  

Prior to May 1, 2001, when a cat/kitten reached the maximum 

number of rings (100 or 40), they dropped rings based on Ring 

Averaging (total points awarded in a show divided by number 

of rings at the show) for each show. After May 1, 2001, the 

maximum top scoring rings were counted independent of any 

specific show.   

Example: In show X the cat made 6 finals including a Best Cat 

for 65.3 points and other high placements, but in 2 rings it got 

no points for an average of 44.5. In show Z the cat made all 8 

finals but low placements and got an average of 47.9. So finals 

from show X were dropped using the number 44.5 per ring (the 

average) for each ring it dropped—not the zero for no final or 

the 65.3 for Best Cat. All 8 rings had the same value of 44.5 in 

the old system. In the new system the zero point rings from 

show X were dropped as well as low point rings from other 

shows, and it kept the Best Cat which was 65.3. 

The percentage of finals was frequently more important than 

the placement in the finals in the old system. In the new it was 

the placement and count.  The emphasis of the old system was 

consistency. The emphasis in the new is how many high point 

individual rings the cat gets. 

This change improved exhibitor attitudes. In the old system  a  

cat  that did not final in the first ring might not be able to count 

any rings for the show no matter what they did in the other 

rings. This occurred when they knew the ring average (which 

included the zero) would have to be below  the rings  they  

were already dropping coming into the show.  They  would be 

disappointed and even angry the rest of the day.   

How did it impact Tonkinese?  Judges who rarely or ever finaled 

a specific  breed (no matter the quality of the cat) did not have 

the same impact on National Wins or other awards.  Its difficult 

for a judge to succeed if they never final a Persian, but a 

number of judges at that time never or rarely finaled a Tonk.  

The power of individual judges who disliked a breed was 

reduced when the system changed.  In the new system the 

impact to the number of Tonkinese National Winners (NW) was 

pretty  obvious.   Again Tonks had  two NW’s in the first 17 

years and 25 in the next 17 years. If it was just the breed 

improving, you would see a more gradual improvement in 

numbers—not a  dramatic change. 

They had been informally awarding something to the 26th Best 

Cat, but in 2000 when Beth Cassely got her 3rd 26th Best Cat in 

5 years they did not give it to her. They felt bad. The first year 

of the change, Beth obtained her National Win. But her Tonk  in 

2001-2002 would have achieved a NW regardless of the system 

as it was 5th Best Cat nationally.  But for many other Tonks over 

the years who were in the lower part of the top 25,  the change 

from Ring Averaging to just the simple maximum top scoring 

rings, provided a more level playing field. Today if we reverted 

back to the old system, I doubt it would have much impact on 

Tonks as Tonkinese are far more accepted today.  In fact, 2008 

was the last time I saw a judge hand his final list to his clerk—

before he judged the Tonks,  something that occurred 

somewhat frequently especially in the early years.  

Points and Solids 

The second event that affected our breed was doubling the 

number of cats eligible to be shown from 50% to 100%.  The 

biggest change for Tonkinese since CFA accepted Minks into 

Championship in 1984, was the addition in 2002 of Points and 

Solids to also be shown in Championship. This was controversial 

among both Tonkinese breeders and wider CFA. The main 

argument against it was that the Mink was the defining thing 

about Tonkinese. Although Tonkinese were the first breed to  
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have the Mink coat pattern with aqua eyes, by 2002 several 

breeds also had the Mink coat pattern with aqua eyes, and 

today there are even more breeds with that coat pattern.   

The main opposition came from Burmese and Siamese breeders. 

Burmese felt it would be confusing to their pet buyers. Siamese 

actually put on their breed council ballot the concern that point 

to point breeding would revert back to Siamese. They wanted 3 

generations of point to point breeding to show they did not 

revert back to Siamese.  Although that might seem intuitively 

true to some, it’s actual absurd. If it was true then Himalayans 

would revert back to Siamese. The Coat pattern gene is not 

linked genetically to conformation.  

So why ask in the face of this opposition? The compelling 

argument is half our cats are not even eligible to be shown as 

Points and Solids, and we can not breed out  the points and 

solids. Genetically they will always be part of the breed. The 

ability to show our best cats is especially an issue for small 

catteries, which is even truer now than it was in 2002 due to 

many people reducing their catteries. The majority of our 

breeders felt the breed was not defined by one coat pattern but 

by its conformation, its personality, and the wide range of the 

three beautiful coat patterns. Some just plain did not like the 

idea that the Points and Solids were second class citizens and 

less Tonkinese or less beautiful than Minks. But again some 

breeders felt Minks with aqua eyes were the definition of the 

breed. So although it passed the breed council, it was not 

unanimous. 

Aqua Eye April 2002 

The Story Behind Tonkinese AOV 

Advancement 

By Scott Cowling 

Introduction 

The issue of AOV advancement is a complex one. We have seen 

differing opinions, arguments, vocal opposition, even open 

hostility from both within our own Breed Council and from 

outside.  The process by which we finally have come to achieve 

advancement is a long one; it has involved many people. 

Gradually, the support for advancement has grown and 

opposition has diminished. But I am getting ahead of the story…. 

How we got here – history 

In 1993, at the request of the CFA Board, AOV descriptions were 

added to the Tonkinese standard. At this time, unique 

registration number prefixes were assigned to each of our 8 

AOV colors.   

In 1995, these cats in these 8 AOV colors (as well as the 4 mink 

colors) were presented to the judges in a workshop to show 

them the full range of Tonkinese cats described in the standard. 

In 1997 the Breed Council was polled on the question of 

advancement. Just 60% (the minimum required percentage) of 

members supported the move. There were not significant 

numbers of AOVs shown during 1997. When the Tonkinese 

request was considered at the CFA Board meeting in February 

1998, the Board invoked a provision in the constitution that 

required that approval from the Breed Council of any “affected” 

breeds prior to changes to the “affecting” breed’s standard. The 

Board specifically voted that advancing Tonkinese AOVs affected 

the Siamese and Burmese breeds. This requirement was never 

identified by the Breeds and Standards Chair before the poll 

questions were compiled, nor was there any mechanism for one 

Breed Council secretary to require a question to appear on 

another Breed Council’s ballot. (There is still no mechanism, 

even today.)  Since the Siamese and Burmese breeds were ruled 

“affected,” and since the required 60% affirmative vote was not 

obtained from the two Breed Councils, the Board ruled the 

Tonkinese advancement request out of order. 

Fast-forward to 2000.  The Breed Council was again polled on 

the question of advancement. This time, 74% of the 

respondents supported advancement.  Just as in 1997, there 

were not significant numbers of AOVs shown in 2000.  At the 

February 2001 CFA Board meeting, predictably, the Tonkinese 

Breed Council request was again ruled out of order. The Board  
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ruled again that Tonkinese advancement “affected” the 

Siamese and Burmese breeds.  

Note that at no time were the “affected” breeds ever required 

to explain how or why they felt that they were affected. By 

ruling that they were “affected”, the Board gave each of these 

two Breed Councils unilateral veto power over the wishes of 

the Tonkinese Breed Council. This problem was addressed at 

the October 2001 Board meeting. At that time, the Board 

reversed its previous stand and ruled that Tonkinese AOV 

advancement did not, in fact, affect either the Siamese or the 

Burmese breeds. The Board affirmed the fact that the 

Tonkinese Breed Council has the right to determine the 

direction of the Tonkinese breed without interference from 

other Breed Councils. 

At the February 2000 Board meeting we were told that the 

judges had not seen enough in the ring to properly evaluate 

the advancement proposal. The board then gave us a very 

reasonable challenge: if you really want Tonkinese AOVs 

advanced, show them to us in numbers that will permit us to 

make an informed decision. We certainly rose to the 

challenge… 

How we achieved success 

A Year’s Worth of Showing 

After the February 2001 Board meeting, we strived to make 

sure that the judges got to see lots of AOVs in all colors and 

coat patterns. With few exceptions, all were good examples of 

Tonkinese and would have been contenders for final awards 

had they been minks. 

Over 25 different breeders showed a total of 67 different 

Tonkinese AOVs during 2001 alone. One or more Tonkinese 

AOVs were present at 64 different shows during the year. A 

total of 94 different judges evaluated Tonkinese AOVs 

throughout the year. 

One of the highlights of the 2001 AOV campaign was the Stars 

and Stripes Cat Club’s show in Humble, TX in September.  The 

total entry was 256, with a whopping 49 Tonkinese entered. 

The Tonkinese entry was 19% of the show total, outnumbering 

every other Breed/Division. One of the Maine Coon breeders 

was heard to ask “where did all these Tonks come 

from?!?” (The Maine Coon entry was 37, and was the largest 

Breed/Division behind the Tonkinese.) Out of the 49 Tonkinese, 

22 were AOVs!  Four of the six judges were Board members, 

and the significance of the Tonkinese numbers was not lost on 

them; it made quite an impression! 

Another highlight of the year was the 2001 Southwest Regional 

Qualifier in San Bernardino, CA.  Four kittens were present, 

representing all of the full-body colors: Blue, Platinum, Natural 

and Champagne. Many Tonkinese breeders, as well as the 

judges, said they had never seen all four full-body colored 

Tonkinese of approximately the same age in the ring at the 

same time. 

The BC Ballot 

On the “official” ballot, at the suggestion of a few members of 

the Board, the pointed and full-body advancement questions 

were presented separately. 

To attempt to get as many returned ballots as possible, 

arrangements were made to have volunteers directly contact 

as many Breed Council members as possible. This was a very 

important issue and we needed input from ALL members of the 

Breed Council. Note that the volunteers’ goal was not to obtain 

a “yes” vote, but only to obtain a returned ballot. 

For our efforts we were rewarded with an 85% return of 

ballots. This is a very good return rate, ensuring that the result 

was indeed a valid representation of our Breed Council’s 

opinion. Out of 69 members, 59 members returned their 

ballots. Of these 59 returned ballots, 50 voted for 

advancement of both pointed and full-body colors. This 

represents 84.7% of the vote. With such a high return rate and 

such a high affirmative vote, the result left no doubt as to the 

wishes of the Breed Council.  In fact, it was no less than a 

mandate! Yes, there were a few dissenters, and we must  
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respect their opinions. However, rumors to the contrary, they 

were significantly in the minority, and we are obligated to follow 

the course set by the majority. 

 

Another interesting point that should be made is that the 

support for AOV advancement came from an across-the-board 

mix of old and new breeders. While it is not possible to 

determine exactly who cast each yes vote (the ballots are 

counted by the Central Office), talking to individuals showed 

that support came from both ends of the line: long-time 

breeders as well as relatively new ones. 

 

The Board Meeting 

The Board meeting and the planning leading up to it is a story in 

itself. As Breed Council Secretary, I had to make the 

presentation before the Board; I was also broadcasting the 

meeting audio over the internet. To add to the “fun”, we had to 

have cats on exhibition for the Board to examine to help them 

reach a decision. Good thing we had a lot of expert help!  At the 

risk of leaving someone out, I will try to tell the story. 

 
Cats on Exhibition 

The theme of the cat presentation was "We Love Tonks".  Sheryl 

Zink made up a bunch of “painters hats” printed with this 

slogan. The 10 exhibition cages were decorated all in white, with 

red trimmings, such as hearts and flowers (yes, real red roses!). 

Of course Valentine’s Day had nothing to do with it…  

 

A special thanks to Sheryl’s mom for making all of the cage 

curtains! Sheryl made up very professional signs for the cages, 

identifying the color of each cat. Paul Huff and Karen Willis 

helped arrange for the cages. Since we were one of four breeds 

presenting cats, we had to work closely with these other breeds’ 

representatives to bench the cats and arrange for the catering. 

Louisa Buford did a great job representing the Tonkinese on the 

“catering team”. There were a few “spirited discussions” 

amongst the catering team members. Carol Osborne, Bonnie 

Smith and Nancy Mikita donated the wine. A whole bunch of 

people also donated cash to help defray the cost of the catering 

as well as defraying transportation costs to get some of the cats 

to the meeting. Thank you to all! 

 

A few special thank-yous are in order. First and foremost, a 

thank you to Donna Stewart for “loaning” us her Champagne 

Burmese to put on display alongside our Champagne Tonkinese. 

And thanks to Neta Cox for making the arrangements and 

transporting the cat to  Houston. A thank you also goes to Karen 

Willis for bringing her Chocolate Point Siamese that she acquired 

specifically for the exhibition. While we’re at it, Barbara Robb, 

Linda Martino, Sheri Smalts and Toni Huff were all there helping 

out as usual. An especially big thank-you to Nona Jurgens for 

putting up with months of this campaign and continuing to help 

in spite of it!  If I missed anyone, my apologies; it was not 

intentional. 

 

What was especially important about the exhibition was the 

courteous and respectful way that all parties were dealt with. 

Many of the Board members really took their time and looked at 

the cats and compared them with the examples of Siamese and 

Burmese that we also had on display. Even the Board members 

that ultimately voted against us were interested and took the 

time to come by, ask questions and listen to our answers. 

 

The Vote 

During the meeting, the debate was courteous and respectful. 

All parties were allowed to speak, and all were treated with 

respect. The final vote was 10 yes to 8 no. Yes votes were from 

Linda Berg, JoAnn Cummings, George Eigenhauser, Kim Everett, 

Lorna Malinen, Darrell Newkirk, Sharon Roy, Yaeko Takano, Gary 

Veach and Liz Watson. The 8 no votes were from Kitty Angell, 

Stan Barnaby, Kathy Calhoun, Pam DelaBar, Lonnie Hoover, Peg 

Johnson, Joan Miller and Don Williams. 

Several Board members assured us after the meeting that a 

negative vote did not mean they did not like our cats, and that 

their negative vote would in no way affect what they would do 

in the ring as judges.  
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Tonkinese History Part 9 - 2003 to 2018  
Accepted and Respected 

Standard: 

•  There were 2  housekeeping changes to clean up the color definitions in 2008. 
• The Tonkinese Standard has had no conformation changes  since  1996. 

Acceptance by Burmese and Siamese breeders 
• The Burmese breed faced their genetically small pool size and health risks. In 2012 they asked the CFA Board  to 

allow them to outcross to Tonkinese as well as Bombays. Both Tonkinese and Bombays put the question on their 

breed council ballot asking if they supported it. Although there was some grumbling about how we were treated 

in the past by Burmese breeders, the Tonkinese breeders put the desire to help save another breed above past 

grievances and supported it. The Bombay breeders did not support the Burmese request. By the way, this did not 

allow the reverse. Tonkinese still may not outcross to Burmese or Siamese as they have not since 1984.  

In the Ring 

• There were fears that the Points would dominate. Some years that is true but some years the Minks dominate. 
• Starting in 1988 Platinums dominate, but a few seasons after the Points and Solids started being shown, we see 

more variety.     

 

Championship Winners: 

 

 

• Platinums and Champagnes have more body to point contrast than Naturals and Blue across their coat patterns.  

• Although Points and Minks dominate, Natural and Blue Solids frequently do better than Natural and Blue Points 

and do similarly to the Natural and Blue Minks.  

• The Japan Tonkinese Cat Club has produced several beautiful shows and is a welcome local Tonkinese club. 

• We do struggle to have as many TBA Shows. Like all of CFA, we do not want to  lose money and are, therefore, 

careful about where and when to put on a show. 

The Club 

• We’ve see a few changes to the constitution and policies which were easier to address and communicate via the 

Internet.   

• We have had a couple of protests, but our clearly defined Protest Procedure allowed a resolution that was both 

professional and not destructive to the club. 
• TBA continues to have more than 50% of our club be Pet Owners. Pet owners were an important support group in 

the years before acceptance to competition and remain a vital part of the club.  

So how are Tonks doing today?   

We feel that after a hard fought road to full acceptance, we are stable, accepted and respected.  Now that Tonks are a well 

established breed, I expect many newer breeders and judges wonder what all the fuss was about. And the original judges who 

were opposed? Most of them  are some of the most fair in the ring. We have all learned, grown and evolved.   

 Platinums Champagnes Naturals Blues 

1984-1987 3 1 3 1 

1987-2005 38 4 0 0 

2006-2016 22 8 2 1 
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One of the most interesting stories about Tonkinese is the color Honey. Originally the only two Tonkinese 

colors were Natural and Blue.  By the time Tonkinese were accepted for Registration in CFA (1978), the 

colors Champagne and Honey had been added. In 1980, CFA added Platinum. But what a Honey Tonk is and 

where it came from is shrouded in mystery.  

Keep in mind they just had a color description without a genetic description or cats to view. 

 

Cat Fanciers Federation 

(CFF) 1977 

Cat Fanciers Association (CFA) 1979. Look at the difference 

in the standard between the pre-CFA standard and that of 

CFA’s for Honeys.  Do they describe the same color? 

 

 

I wave never been able to find a single photograph of a Honey taken during the early years. In the 1979 

Aqua Eyes it was clear they did not know if the Honeys were Reds, Cinnamons, or reddish Champagne. Joan 

Bernstein indicated in the July AE that most were probably reddish Champagnes but she was interested in 

“Red”. She did not have good genetics knowledge and Cathy Rokaw explained genetics in detail in the Oct 

AE. In the absence of Honeys to look at, they eventually decided to define them as the cinnamon gene. 

Later, many of the breeders who registered Honeys in the early years said once they saw a cinnamon 

Honey, they realized the Honeys they registered were reddish Champagnes. There were Honeys who did 

seem to have been cinnamons. Those were likely from a Siamese breeder that bred both Siamese and 

Abyssinians and did not control her breedings. This breeder did not breed Tonkinese but her cats were used 

by Tonkinese breeders. 

Cinnamon is a double recessive color, so it is difficult to breed given the rare numbers of actual cinnamon 

Honeys. Since cinnamons were not an accepted color in CFA Siamese or Burmese (which were the only legal 

Tonkinese outcrosses), breeders could not easily get new cinnamons into the Tonkinese gene pool. In 1991, 

the Tonkinese Breed Council moved Honeys to non-competitive AOV class due to low numbers.  They also 

considered adding the Fawn color on the 1991 ballot as the logical dilute of Honey but Fawns were voted 

down. Honey and Fawn were not considered when we added Points and Solids. So Honey Minks are 

registered as 2604/2605 (from when they were in Championship). Honey Points, Honey Solids, and Fawns in 

all 3 patterns are registered as AOVs as those 5 colors were never in Championship. In 2011, the breed 

council revisited the issue and voted 45 to 2 in a pre-poll not to advance Honeys back to Championship 

status—again due to low numbers, so it was not put on the ballot. 

The following articles in 1979 AEs, illustrate the difficulties in not knowing the Honey genetics. 

History of the Honeys and Fawns 
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Aqua Eye July 1979 Joan Bernstein 
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Aqua Eye October 1979 Cathy Rokaw 
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Aqua Eye  Aug 1979 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This new logo was used occasionally until the 

mid 1980’s. 

TBA 

 

 

Dues 

June/July 1980 — Regular (Single $5, Dual $9), Associate (Single 

$3, Dual $6.60) 

May/Aug 1981— Regular (Single $7, Dual $13),  Associate (Single 

$5, Dual $9),  $8 extra for AE 

May/June 1983 — Regular $11, Associate $6, Additional family 

members $5, $8 for 1st class AE 

July 1985 — Regular $12, Associate $8, Additional family 

members $4, $4 for 1st class AE 

Jun 1990 — Regular $16, Dual $20, Associate $12 

Jun 1999 — Regular $14, Dual $24, Associate $10 - $6 extra for 

printed & mailed Aqua Eye 

The base club dues are unchanged since 1999. The amount to 

have a printed/mailed copy of the Aque Eye in addition to the  

on-line version varies over time based on printing cost. 

History: Early TBA Club Business 

Try and envision the environment of 1977 to 1984.   No 

Internet!! Communication was mostly by letters and phone. 

Copying the Aqua Eye was by mimeograph machine and 

expensive. Photos were film and quality not very good. And 

again imagine no internet to send photos to each other.  
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TBA Constitution circa 1979 

 



 

 

The Aqua Eye     April 2019 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Aqua Eye  May-June 1980 

 

 

 

The Tonkinese breeders were mostly on the two coasts. A 

major event was having a TBA meeting on the west coast. It 

was a lengthy meeting but I selected the notes that 

discussed the standard as the most interesting. 
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Tonkinese Flyer 3-fold 1979 
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Aqua Eye May/June 1980 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 4 Pre-Championship shows 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Tonk Awards & Shows Pre-Championship 

Aqua Eye Aug/Oct 1980 

I have no way of knowing, but I believe TBA 

sponsoring 4 shows before achieving Championship 

status is unusual. The 4th show was just before full 

Championship. 
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President 

1979 Joan Bernstein 

1984 Larry Rhinard 

1986 Elizabeth Saenz 

1987 Norma Roy (a few months) 

1987 Sybil Malenki 

1991 Bonnie Smith 

1994 Eric Lovgren 

1997 Roger Robb 

2001 Linda Martino 

2005 Oneta Cox 

2009 Sue Robbins 

2011 Harold Bourgeois 

2019 Bonnie Brooks 

Vice-President 

1979 Jackie Traaen 

1980 Catherine Rokaw  

1984 Mary Mosshammer 

1986 vacant due to Larry resignation 

1987 Sybil Malenki (a few months) 

1987 Mary Mosshammer 

1991 Fran Nickerson 

1995 Lori Gleisner 

1995 Karen White 

1998 Shirley Jones 

2002 Nona Jurgens 

2004 Derryl Schuetz 

2007 Wanda Martin 

2010 Sharon Roy 

2014 Linda Martino 

Secretary 

1979 Jean Cole (Corresponding) 

1979 Gail Maggard (Recording) 

1982 Mary Mosshammer 

1984 Joan Bernstein 

1985 Maribeth Scholz  

1988 Diana Mohs  

1990 Ken Burke 

1991 Carole Gradick 

1992 Linda Martino 

1995 Sheryl Zink 

2002 Sue Robbins 

2009 Claire Dubit 

2011 Sheri  Smalts 

2011 Linda Martino 

2014 Nancy Mikita 

Treasurer 

1979 Debbie Pansa 

1980 Brenda Connor 

1981 Linda Seymour 

1983 Diane Staton (Acting) 

1984 Lisa Rules (acting) 

1984 Jane Barletta 

1985 Eileen Fusci 

1991 Mary Mossshammer 

1995 Bonnie Smith 

2004 Oneta Cox 

2005 Karen Willis 

Region 1 

1979 Jackie Traaen 

1980 Norma Roy 

1982 Diane Staton 

1984 Maribeth Scholz 

1985 Lauren Jacobs 

1987 Frank Yaccino 

1991 Virginia Harris 

1994 Diane Hartwell 

1996 Jack Ryley 

1997 Norma Roy 

2001 Collette Burnett 

2007 Mary Carsky 

2009 Michael Jacobi 

2010 Lynn Jordan 

Region 2 

1979 Sue Carrier 

1980 Joyce Pearson 

1984 Andrea Springer 

1985 Mary Swanson 

1988 Cathy Schaffer 

1990 Cathy Arnold 

1992 Cathy Visser 

1995 Joan Sparks 

1997 Stephen Esheiman 

1998 Nick Lavrow 

2000 Laurie Holmes 

2007 Peggy Schuetz  

2013 Laurie Holmes 

Region 3 

1979 Gail Maggard  

1980 None 

1981 Marilynn Stevenson 

1989 Sharon Wiljanen 

1992 Lynda Kaiser 

1993 Karen Willis 

1997 Barbara Dean 

2001 Toni Huff 

2005 Sheri Smalts 

2006 Sheryl Zink 

2011 Toni Huff 

2014 Sheryl Zink 

2016 Louisa Buford 

 

 

TBA Board, Aqua Eye Editors, and  
Breed Council Secretaries 

Some officers were not announced in the Aqua Eye and may be missing.  

TBA Board, Aqua Eye Editors, and  
Breed Council Secretaries 

Some officers were not announced in the Aqua Eye and may be missing.  

TBA Board, Aqua Eye Editors, and  
Breed Council Secretaries 

Some officers were not announced in the Aqua Eye and may be missing.  

TBA Board, Aqua Eye Editors, and  
Breed Council Secretaries 

Some officers were not announced in the Aqua Eye and may be missing.  
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Region 4 

1979 Sarah Reynolds 

1980 - 83 none 

1984 Gail Brickner 

1990 Bonnie Smith 

1991 Ken Burke 

1992 Judy Thompson 

1996 Connee Schmidt 

1998 Jennifer Johnson 

2000 Nancy Mikita 

2007 Peggy Gyimesi 

2010 Nancy Mikita 

2014 Peggy Gyimesi 

2016 Wayne Crabtree 

2018 Debbie Allgire   

Region 5 

1979 Jean Cole  

1984 Ann Sanson 

1987 Barbara Honey 

1989 Rico Honey 

1991 Ron/Carol Mackay 

1992 Marianne Caracash & Kumi Fisher 

1993 Kumi Fisher  

1995 Mary Ellen Hodge 

2007 Sandee Gilbert 

2016 Bonnie Brooks 

Region 6 

1979—80 None  

1981 Debbie Stevenson 

1982  Debbie Seckman 

1985 Beverly Capstick 

1987 Kathy Glacoma 

1990 Lori Gleisner 

1995 Harold Amirault 

1998 Else-Carine Risberg 

2001 Bonnie Savidge 

2004 Bruce Cushing 

2007 Candilee Jackson 

Region 7 

1979 Joan Bernstein 

1980 Carole Gradick 

1981 Katherine Arnold 

1982 Sybil Beard 

1985 Toni Smith 

1987 Diana Mohs 

1988 Cathy Rokaw  

1991 Jean Walters 

1992 Don Pinkoski 

1995 Deborah Parker 

1997 Wanda Martin 

2005 Carol Osborne 

2007 Diana Hiltibran 

2009 Amy Diem 

2010 Linda Martino 

2011 Jane Smith 

2013 Claire Dubit 

2019 Catherine McNeese   

Region 8 

2006 Hisano Yamashita 

Region 9 

2015 Fancoise  Ferriere 

Aqua Eye Editors 

1979 Joan Bernstein 

1984 Bunny Arino 

1985 Fran Nickerson 

1989 Kathryn and James Dougherty 

1991 Fran Nickerson 

1991 Donna Bass 

1994 Jeanne Biehler 

1995 Cathy Visser 

1996 Jennifer Johnson 

1998 Wanda Martin 

2006 Lynn Jordan 

2010 Wanda Martin 

2011 Sue Robbins 

2012 Sharon Lunney 

2016 Nancy Mikita & Linda Martino   

Breed Council Secretaries 

1982 Norma Roy 

1989 Catherine Rokaw 

1993 Sharon Roy 

1999 Bonnie Smith 

2001 Scott Cowling 

2005 Linda Martino 

2013 Carmen Martino  

2017 Claire Dubit 
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Aqua Eye July 1979 

Aqua Eye Oct 1979 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Aqua Eye Feb 1980 

 

Tonkinese Breed Council 

In a nutshell, the Tonkinese Breed Council formed in 1979 

with registration with Joan Bernstein heading the effort. It 

was disbanded in 1980 as part of the new Rules for New 

Breeds stated  Breed Councils were started once in 

Provisional Status.  Catherine Rokaw was Standards Chair 

and a key person for many many years as she had a strong 

genetics understanding. Once in Provisional the Breed 

Council was reformed with the first really official breed 

Council Secretary Norma Roy. 
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Aqua Eye Jan/Apr 1981 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Aqua Eye 

Aug/Sep 1981 
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Over the years we have sold a number of items. A few years ago Sue Robbins ordered several garments for sale with an 

embroidered TBA logo, but they did not appear in the Aqua Eye, so I  included a logo from a garment of mine. The rest are 

articles from the Aqua Eye. TBA pins are still for sale through our treasurer Karen Willis. 

Tonk Memorabilia We Have Sold 

1980-current 

1980 

1982 

1995 
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TBA Pins 

TBA pins are still for sale through our treasurer Karen 

Willis.  

http://www.tonkinesebreedassociation.org/TBA.htm 

1994 

Embroider logo from a garment Sue ordered. 
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Tonkinese Lifetime Achievement Awards  

Awarded in 2007 and 2014 

Sharon Roy with contributions from Claire Dubit, Lynn Jordan, Linda  Martino  

The first four were awarded Tonkinese Lifetime Achievement Awards in 2007.  

The reason we chose the first four for our first Lifetime Achievement awards was in no small part because they would all be 

attending the Tonkinese show held in May that year.  Sharon Roy was doubtful we would ever get these ladies with so many 

years invested in Tonkinese to ever be at a show together in the future.  

The next set awarded in 2014 included Tonkinese breeders from around the country, and they could not all be awarded their 

award in person, although two did get the award in person at the 2014 TBA show.  

Jane Barletta – B’ssa Tonkinese Cattery 

Jane is certainly one of our original “Tonkinese” breeders and exhibitors.  She started 

breeding Tonkinese in the 60’s and formed relationships with Mary Swanson and breeders 

in Canada.  She took a break but came back in the late seventies.   

She and her husband Lou helped the Tonkinese get recognized in all organizations.  She 

was a TBA Treasurer. 

Later, she worked with the Norwegian Forest Cats for their acceptance as well.   

Jane has remained very active in CFA. Every year her show, the  National Norwegian Forest 

Cats, has been one of the most successful of CFA shows. She has now added National 

Winners to the list of cats she has bred.  

 

 

 

 

Joan Bernstein - Shotoku  Cattery 

Joan was an early member of the Tonkinese Breed Club in 1977 before Tonkinese were 

accepted in CFA Championship.   Joan offered to attend the CFA Board meeting that year 

to ask for registration for the Tonkinese.  She was tenacious and eventually the Board 

accepted the Tonks for Registration.  In 1979, a break occurred with the Tonkinese Breed 

Club when Joan founded the Tonkinese Breed Association (TBA) to work exclusively for 

Tonkinese acceptance in CFA.   

Joan also organized the first few TBA CFA shows on Long Island NY before Tonkinese had 

been accepted in championship and so could not be shown in competition. She served 

TBA as its orginal President and Treasurer, as well as the original Aqua Eye editor. 

Joan’s perseverance was instrumental in getting the Tonkinese accepted in CFA. 
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Cathy Rokaw - Nang Mao Cattery 

Cathy was a Siamese breeder and exhibitor from California when she became 

interested in the Tonkinese breed in the late 1970’s.  She was also a long standing 

member of the Winn Foundation board. Her strength and contribution to 

Tonkinese was in the field of genetics.  She is credited with realizing that the 

Tonkinese needed an equivalent to the Lilac Point (Platinum) Siamese.  At the 

time, that color was not in the breed description. 

Cathy also helped organize many of the presentations at the board meetings 

during acceptance and wrote many detailed articles for the Aqua Eye.   Her genetic 

expertise helped to dispel some of the many myths about Tonkinese, such as the 

myth you “could breed out the point and solid patterns and only have minks”. 

At the time, she was a great help to other breeders as she was a well-known 

exhibitor.  Cathy later moved to Georgia and continued showing there.  She served 

as a TBA Vice-President and a Regional Director.  She was also the Tonkinese 

Breed Counsel Secretary who followed Norma Roy. 

 

Norma Roy – Shanfoo Cattery  (1924 – 2013) 

Norma Roy purchased her first Tonkinese in 1977 from Derry Dock Cattery and, 

with the encouragement of local breeders, began showing in 1978.  The Tonkinese 

had just been accepted in the Cat Fanciers Federation (CFF) and she was asked to 

show “Shani Lyn” at that show.  Norma and Sharon also attended the initial 

meeting of the Tonkinese Breed Club (TBC) in CFF.  Shanfoo Cattery was named 

after their first Tonk, Shani Lyn, and a Siamese they had named FooFi.   After the 

Tonkinese advanced to Provisional Status in CFA, Norma was appointed the first 

“official” Breed Council Secretary for the Tonkinese in CFA.  Norma attended many 

of the board meetings leading up to Championship Status in CFA in 1984.    

Shanfoo Cattery produced the first male Distinguished Merit Tonkinese as well as 

many other Tonkinese who appear in many pedigrees. 

 

 

The following were awarded Tonkinese Lifetime Achievement Awards in 2014:   

 

Beth Cassely - Purrtek Cattery  (1943 – 2015) 

 In every sport there is one person who is so well known that they need only be 

identified by their first name.  In Tonkinese we have one such person.  Beth has bred 

many beautiful cats and many National and Regional winners. She has given many a 

Tonkinese breeder and exhibitor  the faith that they can also be successful. 

 Beth started breeding and exhibiting Tonkinese in 1987.  During the time from then 

until her death in 2015, she had 7 NW, about 20 Breed wins, and many, many grands. 

Having that success is only one part of the story.  In all the years I knew Beth, she 

stayed true to her look and her vision of what a Tonk should look like.  She often 

helped others present their cats in great condition, using her grooming magic to help 

their cats do better. 
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Her contributions to CFA’s and TBA’s success are legendary.  She gave whenever CFA asked- she organized fund raisers for her 

region, worked on regional shows, sold candy bars and organized lunches.  Anything CFA or her Region or TBA needed, she 

helped with, pitching in wherever needed. The Tonkinese should be proud and honored to count Beth as one of their own! Her 

efforts were a major contributor to TBA’s financial health.  

 

Wanda Martin - Wan-Lea Cattery  (1935 – 2018) 

Wanda Martin of Wan-Lea Tonkinese actively bred and exhibited Tonkinese cats from 

when she purchased her first Tonk in 1990 until her death in August 2018. To learn 

more about the breed and to interact with Tonkinese breeders, Wanda immediately 

joined and became active in the Tonkinese Breed Association.   

 Wanda was a big proponent of educating the public about Tonkinese cats.  Her 

efforts included hosting booths at various Pet Expo’s in the Maryland area, and 

speaking to senior groups and at schools.  For many years Wanda was instrumental in 

manning a Tonkinese Booth annually at the Maryland State Fair introducing the 

Tonkinese breed to literally thousands of people.   At CFA shows, Wanda always 

allowed the public to touch and interact with her cats, enabling the public to learn 

more about Tonkinese cats and fall in love with our beautiful breed. 

During her 28 year breeding career, Wanda was a dedicated member of TBA.  She 

spent many hours writing, editing and distributing the TBA Newsletter for 14 years 

and introduced the first electronic issue of The Aqua Eye.  Wanda served as Regional 

Coordinator for the Southern Region for many years until 2011, and she was a TBA 

Vice-President.  Additionally Wanda coordinated the TBA Rescue, finding homes for 

numerous Tonks in need.  Whenever Wanda’s club, Freestate Feline Fancier’s hosted 

the TBA Annual Show, she could be counted on to have a very successful show 

adding to the coffers of the association.   Her efforts were a major contributor to 

TBA’s financial health. To perpetuate the breed, Wanda was always a supporter of new Tonk breeders, bringing in and mentoring 

five new breeders to TBA.  Wanda bred many Regional winning Tonks as well as a National Winner in the 2013-2014 season.  She 

continued  to be active in TBA and CFA until her death. 

 

Mary Mosshammer  - Sonham and Chateaubrut Catteries 

Although there were many breeders on the west coast, Mary has been the most 

influential mentor to many of the west coast people.  Mary served on the TBA Board 

in many positions: Vice Presisent,  Secretary, and Treasurer.  She contributed to many 

TBA activities, including a significant Tonkinese Judge’s workshop.  She was a 

founding member of Tonks West. When Tonks West added a perpetual trophy for 

kittens to award at their annual cat show, Sea of Aqua, it was dedicated to Mary. 

Mary had been an RN nursing teacher and ran a Veterinary office at one point in time.  

A major concern of hers was the genetic health of Tonkinese. She worked with 

breeders around the US to swap males, and then made those males available to all of 

us. This way we could do outcrosses without having to ship cats big distances. If she 

thought there might be a genetic issue in any cat, she ruthlessly spay/neutered 

related cats.  She did not believe in “protecting one’s lines”. She believed in sharing 

lines and encouraging new people. She was breeder first and an exhibitor second. 

She also believed in good sportsmanship. She said all you got when you paid to enter 

a show was a chance to have your cat judged. She did not believe exhibitors had the 
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right to expect people to “get out of their way”.  Here again she was a breeder first and an exhibitor second. But as an exhibitor 

she showed the 3rd  Tonkinese Breed Winner, GC, GP, BW, RW Sonham Chat-O Nerf Brut, DM, a cat with a wonderful personality 

as well as great looks and a long life. His traits were passed down to many of his offspring.  Even now a Tonk will come along who 

reminds us of Brut.   

 

Fran & Bruce Nickerson – Spielzeit Cattery 

Fran and Bruce got their first Tonkinese in 1965, and fell in love 

with the breed.  Later, in 1983, they got their first breeding 

Tonkinese from Pat Kanig and Debby Stevenson. Their first litters 

produced only naturals. Later they had a blue Tonkinese named 

Sylvi, and Fran fell in love, not even knowing that Tonks came in 

other colors!   

Through their work, and through breeders they started,  Fran and 

Bruce played a vital role in the Midwest & Great Lakes area in 

putting Tonks on the map in the show world.   

Many of us today are ever so grateful for the wonderful Tonkinese 

database, the beginnings of this database coming from much of 

Bruce’s work.  Once a statistician, always a statistician.  Fran on 

the other hand was a master at memorizing pedigrees.  She knew her own and most everyone else’s.  Fran was a Clerk for many 

years at CFA shows. Fran also served TBA as an Aqua Eye editor.  Fran and Bruce retired from breeding in the early 2000’s. 
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